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SERVICES at ALL SAINTS
Sunday service at 10.30 a.m. 

except each 1st Sunday of the month –

Benefice Communion at St Mary’s, Bures, at 10.30 a.m.
5th Sundays at Assington or Little Cornard (check noticeboard)

Morning Prayer each Friday at 9.00 a.m. in the Schoolroom

December Services

9th December  Morning Prayer at 10.30 a.m.
16th December  Christingle at 10.30 a.m.

23rd December  Carol Service at 6.30 p.m.
25th December  Family Communion at 10.30 a.m.

30th December  Benefice Communion at 10.30 a.m.

From All Saints Registers

Wedding
Scott and Shannon Attmere
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Dear Friends,                                                                                      

Ding dong merrily on high…So begins the familiar Christmas Carol which
many of us will be singing at some point over the festive season. The words
speak about bells being rung out on earth and in heaven as the whole of
creation throws a party to celebrate the birth of Jesus.

And, as I’m sure you will all know by now, that carol will have new significance
for us this year as the newly restored church bells are rung out for the first
Christmas time in living memory. So, as this is my first magazine letter since
the five ancient restored bells and the brand new tenor bell were hoisted
back into the tower at the end of October, I wanted to express my
congratulations and say a huge “thank you” to everyone involved with the
project. First, to the members of the Bells Restoration Committee for their
hard work, dedication and faith in the vision, but also to the churchwardens,
PCC and congregation; to the wider village community; and to all those,
whatever their connection with All Saints, who have contributed so
generously to the fundraising effort through gifts of time, talents and money.
Thank you all.

Five out of those six bells were in desperate need of restoration. Those fine
instruments, carefully crafted all those centuries ago to produce chimes of
just the right note and tone, had fallen into various kinds of disrepair:
cracked, chipped, distorted – no longer capable of sounding.  Something
drastic needed to be done about them if they were ever to fulfil their created
purpose as instruments of praise and worship to God.

The carol Ding dong merrily on high is a joyful reminder that at Christmas
we celebrate another great act of restoration - an event which changed the
world for ever. It was the moment when, in a new-born baby called Jesus,
the very essence of God appeared on earth as human flesh and blood. He
did so in order that through the life, death and resurrection of that person
Jesus, God could, in effect, offer himself in love to restore and renew his
beautiful but broken world. 

So when our newly restored bells ring out at Christmas this year and in the
years to come, maybe they will act as a kind of reminder to us of God’s own
great restoration project – his renewal of the world and, if we ask him, his
renewal of all of us. 

Wishing you all a very happy and peaceful Christmas.

Vicar's Letter Christmas 2018

Steve.
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Churchwarden’s Corner

We were deeply saddened by the death of John Gridley, he and Morag had
become a very special part of Little Cornard Church and his contribution and
good humour will be greatly missed. Our love and prayers go out to Morag
and their family.

Our congratulations to Scott and Shannon Attmere following their wedding
at Little Cornard and we wish them many years of happiness together.

Our thanks go once more to everyone who helped with the Harvest Fair this
year. Even though it clashed with several other events we still made over
£1,000. A special mention must go to Susan Sills who managed to visit 23
local churches as part of the sponsored cycle ride.

The Thank You Service, the Songs Of Praise Service and the Harvest Supper
were all well attended and the First Tuesday lunches are still popular – feel
free to drop in for soup and a chat if you can. Our thanks go to Clare Lodge
for representing Little Cornard at the ‘Churches Together in Suffolk’ prayer
breakfast at All Saints in October.  If anyone fancies a free breakfast and an
interesting discussion do come to the next one.  Rev Steve is still leading a
short spoken service in the school room each Friday at 9 am to which anyone
is welcome.  It provides an opportunity for quiet discussion.

The Bell Restoration project has reached its climax with the rehanging of the
five refurbished bells and the new sixth bell in time for the commemoration
of the centenary of the Armistice.  Thanks go to many people for their
generous gifts of time and money.  Bishop Martin came and blessed the bells
on 30th of September before they were hung, and Bishop Michael will be
coming to lead a service of dedication on 1st December to which everyone
is welcome.

The candle lit carol service is on Sunday 23rd of December at 6:30 p.m.  Do
come and bring friends and family.  Mulled wine and mince pies will be served
afterwards.  On Christmas Morning we will have our usual shortened Family
Service at 10:30 a.m. followed by a spoken Communion for those who wish
to stay.

With Best Wishes for Christmas and the New Year.

Brenda and Jeremy
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75 North Street, Sudbury, Suffolk. CO10 1RF
Tel: 01787 828262
www.healthfoodsforyou.co.uk

• Organic foods
• Chilled and frozen vegan options 
• Solgar, A.Vogel, Lamberts, Quest, 

Natures Aid, Cannabis Oil  
• Order in service of speciality items 
• Friendly advice from trained staff 

Chartered Building Surveying services 
for Home Purchase Surveys

Architectural Services for 
Extensions and Refurbishments

Repair Schemes and General Property Advice

We are Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors 
and Chartered Institute of Building qualified

with over 40 years’ experience in the Suffolk and Essex areas

01787 227 210
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First Tuesday Open Church
We continue to offer a warm welcome with tea and coffee from 10.00 a.m.
until 4.00 p.m. and lunch at 1.00 p.m. on the first Tuesday of each month,
except for January as it is a Bank Holiday, making 5th February the first
date in 2019 for Open Church.

If you wish to visit the church at any time please give Jeremy or me a
phone call and we will open the Church for you.  If you would like to come
along to the First Tuesday but do not have transport, please give me a ring
and we will arrange to pick you up.

Brenda Pentney

Suffolk Historic Churches Trust Ride & Stride
Twenty riders visited All Saints this year, mostly from local villages.  We
had a shower in the morning but the rest of the day was fine and good for
cycling.  Dr Susan Sills visited twenty three churches which was a fantastic
effort.  She raised £250 in sponsorship, half of which will come to Little
Cornard.  Thank you to her from all of us.

Sue Macdiarmid

Bike Ride 2018
I always thought that East Anglia was pretty flat and easy cycling but this
year I discovered this is not quite the case!

I headed North of the Parish and took in Hadleigh churches and some
lovely others including Polstead, Stoke by Nayland, Kersey, Semer (a
famous hill used by Olympic cyclists for training! I went down it rather than
up!) Bildeston, Chelsworth, Milden (another hill but a lovely view!) and the
Waldingfields.

The weather was kind with only a little drizzle and not too strong wind.

As always, generous refreshments meant I didn't need to take any with me
and they were supplemented by lots of juicy brambles in the hedges to
revive me as I trundled along.

Thank you, again, to all those who kindly sponsored me, and £250 went to
the fund with half going to Little Cornard.

Susan Sills
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Christmas Decorating
The Church looked wonderful for Harvest: quite by accident the theme
seemed to be sunflowers!  Thank you to everyone who helped with the
decorating.  Marian and I will be in touch nearer the time for the Christmas
decorating.

Sue Macdiarmid

Church bells will still ring out
Planning policy is finally coming to the aid of church bells. No longer will people
who move into areas with ‘noisy’ church bells be able to complain and have
them shut down.

As the Secretary of State for Housing, Sajid Javid, recently said, ‘Churches
have been part of British life in towns and villages for centuries. Their bells
should not be silenced by new housing going up, which is why planning policy
will be strengthened to ensure it will be up to developers building new
properties nearby to identify and tackle noise problems.’

And so it is that under the new guidance, it will be up to developers to
soundproof the homes they build near churches with bells, music venues, and
community and sports clubs. 

The Church of England has welcomed the decision, pointing out that bell-
ringing has been part of Christian worship for more than 1000 years.

Storehouse Foodbank 
According to their website the kind folk who run the
Storehouse Foodbank will be handing out hundreds of
bags filled with hope in time for Christmas Day.  The
volunteers will be helping to take some of the worry and
stress away from local families in crisis by filling bags with goodies such as
Christmas cake, mince pies and yule logs along with chocolate and sweets.  They
will also include  some Christmas decorations and table crackers.
The last date for Christmas food donations is Monday 10th December but if this
deadline has passed you can still help by making a cash donation via their
website.  Go to www.stourvalleyvinyard.org/storehouse 
Any queries contact Sue Macdiarmid on 01787 375858
Thank you
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Now that we are coming
into dark nights make sure
all windows are closed

Little
Cornard
Neighbourhood
Watch

when leaving your property
and a light is left switched on.

Phil Gooch
NHW Co-ordinator

01787 372013

Village Hall News
I was a bit optimistic with comments
about sunshine for our August
barbeque at Peter Schwind's.
However, despite the slight dampness
we had a really great afternoon with a
delicious barbeque and lively music.
It was very pleasing to see so many
there.  Our thanks to Peter, Clive and
Anne Johnson, Patricia and Nigel
Monk and Peter Cook's band, Elektra,
for their kind donations which meant we raised £1,000.

This fundraising means that we have been able to carry out some essential
maintenance. Our focus this year was on the roof and the
kitchen/bathroom extension roof has been removed, insulated, beams
checked and the tiles replaced (with some new).  We have also been able
to have the outside of the hall painted and it looks very smart.
Unfortunately, it seems the barge boards/fascias need to be replaced, so
we have squeezed that into our budget and I hope this will be done before
too long.

Please do not forget Saturday 15th December when we will be reading
‘The Chimes’ at Little Cornard Church.  See ad in this magazine.

As ever, thank you for the support given during the year.

Ruth Adams
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USEFUL CONTACTS & EMERGENCY NUMBERS
Police, Fire, Ambulance - Emergencies               Phone 999
Police - Non emergency situation                       Phone 101
Police - Minicom users with hearing difficulties 01473 611160
Sudbury Police Station, Acton Lane, Sudbury CO10 1QN  Tel 01473 613500

Highways – report potholes, dangerous road defects etc.
https://www.suffolk.gov.uk/roads-and-transport/
Other enquiries, 8.30 a.m.-6.00 p.m. Monday to Friday

9.00 a.m.-1.00p.m. Saturdays                   0845 606 6171
Highways – out of hours                                                       01473 433444
Anglian Water
www.anglianwater.co.uk
Mains water leaks                                                     0800 771881
Water supply + public sewerage emergencies                 08457 145145
Electricity power problems                                  105 / 0800 3163105
Little Cornard Parish Council website
www.littlecornard.onesuffolk.net
Little Cornard Village Hall -           Patricia Monk              07540 783516
                                                     Ruth Adams                01787 227467

All Saints Church Wardens -          Jeremy Apter             01787 373439
                                                     Brenda Pentney           01787 227615



12

Little Cornard Neighbourhood Plan
The Steering Group has been set up by the Parish Council. It has met twice
and is developing an understanding of what information will be required to
enable an informed debate to take place within the village. 

A number of residents have accepted an invitation to join the Steering Group
and their particular knowledge and expertise is already proving invaluable.

In the New Year there will be a residents’ meeting to discuss our priorities for
the future. It is important to understand residents’ views on evolving
opportunities for Little Cornard but also to consider any concerns that
residents may have regarding any proposed changes.

A questionnaire will be distributed in the New Year to enable all residents to
express their opinions on a range of relevant topics.  

The Steering Group has been in contact with all parishes bordering Little
Cornard to inform them of our intention to prepare a Neighbourhood Plan and
to allow discussion on shared issues to take place.

A meeting is being organised with Babergh Council to provide the Steering
Group with information on support and how our plan should be aligned with
wider policies.

The Steering Group has also begun discussion with a number of local groups
to identify their priorities for the future. 

Thank you to several individuals who have already provided information and
opinions.

Nick Hammond 

Flower and Cleaning Rota
Thank you to everyone for all their help during the year.  Marian and I will be
doing the  rota for 2019 after Christmas so if anyone has any requests for
particular dates please let us know.  New volunteers will be warmly welcomed.

Contact Marian Turner 01787 377889 or Sue Macdiarmid  01787 375858

Sue Macdiarmid
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Village Hall 
Available for Hire: 
New, well equipped kitchen

The cost of hiring the Village Hall for a morning,

afternoon or evening session is:

£15 for villagers and £20 for all others. 

Tables and chairs are available for rent. 

For information please contact:

Patricia Monk

Booking Secretary on 07540 783516  
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Harvest Supper 
held on Saturday
6th October 2018 

A very delightful supper was
prepared for members of the
congregation on Saturday evening.
It was a most enjoyable occasion,
with a very convivial atmosphere. 

Grateful thanks to all the lovely
people who spent so much time
preparing it all. 

Everyone had a great time and we
will look forward to next year........

Many many thanks...

Marian Turner

Working on the poppy display net

The poppy display ready to be hung 
in the Church porch

The poppy display 
in the Church porch
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Commemoration at Little Cornard War Graves
On Thursday 8th November the Royal British Legion, together with the
headmaster and 25 students from Thomas Gainsborough School and
representatives of All Saints Church, attended the church to lay poppies
at the graves of those who died during or as a result of The Great War.  The
following introduction was read out by Mrs Rod Kilby:           

"Welcome to Little Cornard Churchyard for this centenary commemoration
of the First World War to remember the four men who gave their lives and
lie here in this churchyard.

“The Great War or First World War lasted for four years from 1914 to 1918
and ended on the 11th November 1918. Today, although beyond our
memory, we still pause to remember each year with two minutes silence at
11am on the 11th November and have Remembrance Day church services
and parades on the nearest Sunday to that date. It was called the Great
War because of the size of it, fought mainly in Europe and in the Middle
East and millions of people across the world were affected.  This was the
first mechanised war where men on horseback were replaced by tanks and
machine guns. As a consequence of this war some 800,000 British &
Commonwealth soldiers died, that is approximately the population of
Suffolk today. Millions more suffered the physical and mental effects of
war, men were unable to work, women widowed and children lost their
fathers. 

“The First World War changed the social & political landscape of the
country. Following the end of the war the Royal British Legion was formed
in May1921 to provide welfare support and assistance for those living with
the consequences of war service. The Legion also took on the role of
Custodians of Remembrance to ensure future generations remember the
sacrifice of those who went before us and to learn lessons from mistakes
of the past.

“Casualties from the First World War are usually marked by a
Commonwealth War Graves Commission headstone. These headstones are
usually made of Portland stone quarried in Dorset. Each headstone is the
same shape and size regardless of rank, race or creed to show all are equal
in death. The Commonwealth War Graves Commission was established in
1917 by Fabien Ware who undertook to create permanent memorials both
for those who fell in battle overseas and for those who returned home
wounded or ill and subsequently died at home. Continued overleaf
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Commemoration at Little Cornard War Graves
(Continued)

These men were given a military burial at home and are the men we are
here to remember today."

At each grave, one of the students read out details of the person whose
remains lie within the churchyard.  The first is as follows:  we will publish
details of the three remaining graves in the next two issues of Little
Cornard Magazine in this centenary
year of the end of The Great War.

Driver Alfred Horrex
T41243057 Army Service Corps

Alfred was born in Cornard Parva - or
Little Cornard as we know it - around
1888, one of seven surviving children of
Charles Cornelius and Alice (nee Ball) Horrex. His father was a gamekeeper
and the family lived at Sawyers Farm. In 1911 Alfred was employed as a
horseman and he was still living at home with his parents, brothers Charles
and William and sisters Amy and Emily. He later married Bessie and they
lived in Upper Road, Little Cornard.  

Alfred enlisted and served with the Army Service Corps (formerly No. 574).
The troops of the Army Service Corps were the unsung heroes of the
British Army in WW1. Soldiers can't fight without food, equipment and
ammunition. The 'T' before Alfred's service number indicates that he was
with a Horse Transport unit, the largest section of the Corps, and they
transported supplies from the depots up to the frontline, often coming
under fire from enemy heavy artillery. Alfred is recorded as having first
served in a theatre of war on 7 October 1915 in the Balkans. lt is not known
if he was sent to Gallipoli or to Salonika with his unit or when or where he
was injured.

Alfred died of wounds at the Military Hospital, Mill Road in Liverpool, aged
29 and lies buried here in Little Cornard Churchyard.  He was awarded the
1914-15 Star, British War Medal and Victory Medal.

If you have any further information that you would like to be
included in the next magazine please submit to
patricia.monk@svw.org.uk
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The oldest bell which dates back to 1399
The bells are unloaded and ready to be

taken into the Church 

The bells awaiting the Bishop's blessing

The bells newly arrived at All Saints
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History Made
Today, the 11th November 2018, history was made at All Saints
Church.  At 11.30 the bells were rung for the first time for nearly 200
years.

Work finally started in September to install the new bell frame and the
five restored bells, with the new one made to increase the ring to six.

On the 30th September Bishop Martin came and conducted a service
which included the Blessing of the Bells and also the font in its new
position. The blessing of the bells is an ancient service very much the
same as a baptism. Each bell was blessed and marked with a cross in
holy oil.

During October work continued with the bells coming back, with
headstocks being fitted in the tower and all the necessary wheels,
ropes and clappers. Holes were drilled in floors and ceilings to allow
the ropes to hang ready for ringing.

Finally, on Tuesday 30th October, the bells were ready for a trial ring.
All seemed to go well apart from a few technical problems to solve.
The bell hanger worked tirelessly to get everything ready for the big
day.

At 11.30 on 11th November a band of ringers from St Gregory’s in
Sudbury joined three ringers from All Saints to sound out the first
notes from the bells. People who had attended the Service of
Remembrance were joined by a considerable number of villagers to
listen as the bells were heard loud and clear across the fields of Little
Cornard.

When we held the service of Reconciliation and Remembrance on 3rd
August 2014 to mark the 100th Anniversary of the beginning of the
First World War we made a pledge to have the bells ringing for
Armistice Day 2018, the centenary of the end of the First World War.
History was made today.

Thank you to the many people, too many to name individually, who
helped to make this happen.

We now look forward to Bishop Mike taking the dedication service on
1st December at 3 p.m. to which all are welcome.

Robert Mackman
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It Couldn’t Be Done  
BY EDGAR ALBERT GUEST 1881 -1959 

Somebody said that it couldn’t be done
But he with a chuckle replied

That “maybe it couldn’t,” but he would be one
Who wouldn’t say so till he’d tried.

So he buckled right in with the trace of a grin
On his face. If he worried he hid it.

He started to sing as he tackled the thing
That couldn’t be done, and he did it!

Somebody scoffed: “Oh, you’ll never do that;
At least no one ever has done it;”

But he took off his coat and he took off his hat
And the first thing we knew he’d begun it.
With a lift of his chin and a bit of a grin,

Without any doubting or quiddit,
He started to sing as he tackled the thing

That couldn’t be done, and he did it.

There are thousands to tell you it cannot be done,
There are thousands to prophesy failure,

There are thousands to point out to you one by one,
The dangers that wait to assail you.
But just buckle in with a bit of a grin,
Just take off your coat and go to it;

Just start in to sing as you tackle the thing
That “cannot be done,” and you’ll do it.

Wise Words
Let your words be the genuine picture of your heart.

We should be rigorous in judging ourselves and gracious in judging others.

Passion and prejudice govern the world; only under the name of reason.  It
is our part, by religion and reason joined, to counteract them all we can.

John Wesley 1703 -1791
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Two Hundred Years Ago… 
George Duffield, born two hundred years ago in 1818, was a
Presbyterian minister from Philadelphia.  He and his friend Rev Dudley
Tyng were both strongly evangelist.  

Both men had spoken out against slavery, indeed Tyng had been
forced out from his Episcopalian position because of his abolitionist
stance. Together they preached the evangelical message all over
Philadelphia.  

Tyng was a most compelling speaker and at one meeting in March
1858 managed to convert 1,000 men from a crowd of 5,000 who had
come to hear him preach.  

At the end of that particular event he said “I would rather that this
right arm were amputated at the trunk than that I should come short
of my duty to you in delivering God’s message”.  Weeks later Tyng
was standing by a corn threshing machine when the loose sleeve of
his garment became caught, dragging his right arm into the
machinery.  

Four days later he died from blood loss and infection.  Duffield,
inspired by his friend’s last words “Tell them to stand up for Jesus”,
wrote the hymn Stand Up, Stand Up for Jesus.  George James
Webb’s tune The Morning Light is Breaking was published in 1868 for
Duffield’s hymn.  

SMILE LINES: Hearing
A man went into a church and asked the minister to
pray for his hearing. ‘Ah, certainly,’ said the minister,
somewhat taken aback.

The man knelt, and the minister placed a hand
carefully on each ear. In a loud voice he asked
God to help the man with his hearing.  ‘I hope that
will help,’ he shouted to the man.

‘Well, we won’t know for a while,’ the man replied
softly, ‘The hearing is not until next month.’
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SMILE LINES: Be with you
The vicar at a local church experienced some technical problems with the
sound system one Sunday. Instead of starting the service as usual with ‘The
Lord be with you’, he said: ‘There’s something wrong with this microphone.’

Not hearing this, the congregation responded: ‘And also with you.’

Stretch Your Vocal
Chords and Help Raise

Funds for Local Hospice 
A local charity is on the hunt for fundraisers
willing to stretch their vocal chords and help
raise vital funds while having some tuneful
fun in the lead up to Christmas. 

In a bid to make sure festive spirit is spread far and wide this year, St
Nicholas Hospice Care is hoping as many people as possible will lend
their voices to its new fundraiser ‘Carolling All the Way’.

To help make the occasion a success the Hospice needs people who love
a sing-song to come together and sing their way around their
communities over the weekend of 14 to 16 December.

Alison Bacon-Snow, the Hospice’s lottery manager and event organiser,
said: “I want this to be a really fun fundraiser that everyone feels they
can be part of.  

“It doesn’t matter if you’re already part of a choir or just someone
looking to have some fun fundraising at Christmas, this will be a friendly
occasion packed with community.”

No audition is necessary and people can sign up as groups (of any size)
as well as individuals. 

By taking part, fundraisers will be helping to make a huge difference to
the lives of local people, as all funds raised will help support the
hospice’s services across West Suffolk and Thetford. 

It costs £5 per person to take part and fancy dress (Christmas jumpers,
steampunk or period costume) is optional. 

For more information visit https://stnicholashospice.org.uk/news-
community/events-listing/carolling-all-the-way/
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How Father Christmas got where he is today
One person you are bound to run into this Christmas season is Father
Christmas.  These days he seems to frequent shopping malls and
garden centres.  If he looks tired, just remember that he has been
around a long time and gone through a lot of transformations.   

Father Christmas wasn’t always the red-suited, white-bearded star of
the retail trade that he is today.   He began life as Nicholas, born way
back about AD260 in Patara, an important port on the southern coast
of what is now Turkey.  When his parents died and left him a fortune,
Nicholas gave it away to the poor.  He became a bishop of the nearby
city of Myra, where he almost certainly suffered persecution and
imprisonment at the hand of the Roman Emperor Diocletian.

Nicholas was a serious theologian: he was a participant at the First
Council of Nicaea, which formulated the Creed which we still say
today.   He even, reportedly, slapped another bishop in a squabble
over the exact nature of the Trinity.

Nicholas died in Myra about AD343, but the stories of his generosity
and kindness were just beginning.    One enduring tale tells of the
three girls whom he rescued from certain prostitution by giving them
gold for their dowries.  When the father confronted him to thank him,
Nicholas said he should thank God alone.  

In the UK, Nicholas became the basis for Father Christmas, who
emerged in Victorian times as a jolly-faced bearded character.
Meanwhile, Dutch and German settlers had taken him to America with
them as Sinter Klaas and Sankt Nicklas.   

It was in America that Nicholas received his final two great breaks into
real stardom.  The first was when the Rev Clement C Moore, a New
York Episcopal minister, turned from his life-work of writing a
Hebrew/English lexicon, to write a fun poem for his children one
Christmas.  His ‘The Visit of St Nicholas’ is now universally known by
its first line:  ‘T’was the Night Before Christmas’.

From Clement Moore we discovered that St Nicholas is round and
pink-cheeked and white-bearded, and that he travels at night with
sleigh, reindeer and a sack of toys on his back.   It was Clement Moore
who also revealed that St Nicholas enters houses down chimneys and
fills children’s stockings with toys and sweets.    Continued overleaf
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The long hot summer of 2018 reduced water levels on the
reserve to their lowest for five years.  Hidden from the
road by the screen of willows the vegetation that
appeared on this area of exposed peat consisted of an
array of pioneering wetland species that included
Amphibious Bistort (see photo), Blue Water Speedwell,
Trifid Burr Marigold, Gipsywort and Golden Dock.  As I
write Water Chickweed is still in flower.  Volunteers, from
the Dedham Vale/Stour Valley Project, were able to
coppice further willow growth and I am hoping that Will
Cranstoun, the south-west reserves manager for the
Suffolk Wildlife Trust, will be able to dig out the cross
ditch which has infilled with silt.

Surprisingly, the main pond has not completely dried out.  Teal are now
patrolling the shallows while Herons and Cormorants are reducing the size of
the fish population.  Snipe can be seen sheltering beside the scrape that lies
parallel with the public footpath.

On a sadder note I added yet another species to the long list of traffic victims
found close to the gates of the pumping station: a juvenile Nightingale
attempting its first migration.

AUTUMN 2018

CORNARD MERE -
By Robin Ford - Voluntary warden, Cornard Mere

How Father Christmas got where he is today (Continued)

So how did we find out that Father Christmas wears red?   That was
the US Coca-Cola advertising campaign of 1931, who finally released
the latest, up-to-date pictures of Father Christmas: wearing a bright
red, fur-trimmed coat and a large belt.   

These days, it is good that Father Christmas uses reindeer and doesn’t
have to pay for petrol.  In order to get round all the children in the
world on Christmas Eve, he will have to travel 221 million miles at an
average speed of 1279 miles a second, 6,395 times the speed of
sound.  For all those of us who are already exhausted just rushing
around getting ready for Christmas that is a sobering thought.
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Ruth Adams
Orchard House, Upper Road, CO10 0NZ
adams@safariconsultantuk.com

Cheryl Crane
Panmead, Upper Road, CO10 0PA
cheryl.crane@talk21.com

Karen Gilbert
Vintner, Bures Road, CO10 0NN
aw.kgilbert@hotmail.co.uk

Phil Gooch
Birches, Chapel Lane, CO10 0PB
pldg@samba.plus.com

Nick Hammond
River View, Spout Lane, CO10 0NX
nh.hammond@btinternet.com

Clive Johnson
Oak Lodge, Upper Road, CO10 0NZ
clive.johnson7@btinternet.com

Nigel Monk
Kingsbury Cottage, Upper Road, CO10 0NZ
nigel.monk@svw.org.uk

Little Cornard Parish Councillors
Contact Details:

Recipe - Shortbread

Ingredients

6 oz (170 g) plain flour

pinch of salt

2 oz (55 g) caster sugar

4 oz (115 g) butter

Method

Mix the flour, salt and sugar.  Rub in

the butter then work the mixture into a

smooth pliable dough.

Divide into two and roll each piece

into a 6 inch (15 cm) round.  Place on

a baking tray and flute the edges.

Prick all over with a fork.

Bake for about 45 minutes at Gas 3,

325F, 160C, Fan 140C

Sprinkle with extra caster sugar and

cut into pieces while still warm.

Shortbread is a traditional treat at this time of year and homemade shortbread

is even nicer.  It is really easy to make and if you have children or

grandchildren who are keen to help in the kitchen it can be an ideal

introduction to home baking.  

Some pieces of shortbread in a cellophane bag tied with a tartan ribbon make

a welcome small gift. 
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Who’s Who in our Parish
www.littlecornardchurch.org.uk

Vicar:                        Reverend Stephen Morley            227407

Clergy:                      Reverend Mary Cantacuzene        227616

                                 Reverend Tricia Box                     227528

Readers:                   Murray Emerson                           269073

                                 John Symons                                211534

                                 Andrew Clift                                  227648

Lay Elders:               Sylvia Gaspar                      01206 240591

                                 Sue Emerson                                 269073

                                 Carol Barnham                             228417

                                 Sarah Pryor                                   227518

                                 Sue Ryman                                    227715

                                 Andrea Carter                               228081

                                 Jenny Wright                                227750

Church Wardens:     Jeremy Apter                                373439

                                 Brenda Pentney                            227615

Parochial Church    Rosemary Bullen, Sue Macdiarmid,

Council:                    Robert Mackman, Marian Turner

PCC Secretary &     Clare Lodge                                   312494

Electoral Roll:           

Treasurer &             Patricia Monk                               227614

Gift Aid Secretary:   

Deanery Synod         Robert Mackman, Rosemary Bullen

Reps:                                                                           

Church Flowers &   Sue Macdiarmid, Marian Turner

Cleaning:                  
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MAGAZINE CONTRIBUTIONS 
If you have any matter of interest or news item you 

would like included in the next issue of the 
Little Cornard Magazine, please contact:-

Rosemary Bullen
bullenrosemary@gmail.com

Tel: 01787 379890

All material for the Easter Magazine to be 
received by Tuesday 12th March

This is the Little Cornard Magazine which reports on all areas of interest 
in the parish. The Parish Council and the Village Hall Committee assist 

the Church with the finance of this magazine.

Parish Council Meeting dates for 2019
15th January . 12th March . 9th April LC Annual Parish Meeting . 14th May

LCPC Annual Meeting . 9th July . 10th September . 12th November

LITTLE CORNARD
PARISH COUNCIL

All meetings start at 7pm and members 
of the public or press may attend. 

Minutes from Parish Council meetings are available on:
www.littlecornard.onesuffolk.net

Clerk -  Dave Crimmin
Cragston, Sudbury Road, Newton, Sudbury CO10 0QH

01787 375085 yourclerk@btinternet.com



31



BORDER =========

=========ROOFING
TONY BUCK - BOB BUCK

Tel/Fax 01787 374920
Mobile: 0797 0668002

Safari

Consultants

Limited
Is pleased to sponsor this Magazine

GET GREAT LOCAL
COLOUR ADVERTISING

At a brilliant price 
HERE!

Delivered three times a year to
EVERY house in the village!
All text content is included in

Google searches!

Printed by Spingold Design & Print  •  01206 262751  •  www.spingold.co.uk


